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  Windsor, North Carolina 

February 5, 2018 

REGULAR MEETING 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for their regular meeting today inside the 

Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  The following members were present 

or absent: 

 

Present:  Ronald “Ron” Wesson, District I 

Stewart White, District II 

  Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV 

     Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V 

 

Absent: None 

 

 

Staff Present:  County Manager Scott Sauer  

  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 

  County Attorney Lloyd Smith 

  Finance Officer William Roberson 

  Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

  Economic Development Director Steve Biggs 

  Cooperative Extension Director Billy Barrow 

  Extension Agent Jarette Hurry 

  Register of Deeds Annie Wilson 

  

      

 

Gene Motley of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald and Thadd White of the Bertie-Ledger 

Advance were present from the media. 

 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Bazemore called the meeting to order. 

 

 

 

 

INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

   

Commissioner Lee led the Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

 

Thadd White of the Bertie-Ledger Advance and Lewis Hoggard of the Windsor-Bertie 

Chamber of Commerce were present to seek the Board’s support to host a Memorial Day 

(May 28th) event at the Charters of Freedom monuments.  The two gentlemen also 

mentioned hosting a similar event for Veteran’s Day and Town of Windsor birthday 

celebration in November. 

 

Chair Bazemore and Vice Chairman Wesson voiced their support for the idea and 

Commissioner Lee offered her assistance in the planning of the event(s).   

 

Vice Chairman Wesson made a MOTION to support and approve the request from Mr. 

White and Mr. Hoggard to host a Memorial Day celebration on May 28 th at the Charter’s of 

Freedom Monuments.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION 

PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

 

Chair Bazemore called for a motion to approve the agenda as prepared.  Commissioner 

Trent made a MOTION to approve the agenda as prepared.  Commissioner Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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APPOINTMENTS 

 

 

Better Beginnings for Bertie’s Children (BBBC) update by Bobbi Holley 

 

Dr. Denauvo Robinson, President and CEO of Better Beginnings for Bertie’s Children, was 

present to provide a brief update on the Pre-K initiative.  Bobbi Holley also represented the 

program.   

 

Dr. Robinson reported that just today, he had received word from Raleigh at the Kidanomics 

Forum that BBBC had received an honorable mention from NCACC President, Brenda 

Howerton.  President Howerton’s main focus during her term is pre-k and early childhood 

development.  BBBC was highly regarded as a program to be mimicked in counties all across the 

State. 

 

Additionally, Ms. Holley came before the Board to announce that 429 surveys had been 

distributed through Bertie County Public Schools and BBBC’s other partners.  The surveys are 

designed to find and gauge the needs of children in Bertie County who are eligible for pre-K 

readiness programs.   

 

Ms. Holley also noted that there were over 25 children still on the waiting list for a spot to open 

up at any of the pre-K programs in the area and that most of those students were centered in the 

Colerain area.  Parents are given the option to pick a program that is first available or one that is 

closer to home depending on their needs.  Students are then placed as quickly as possible into 

open slots when they become available.   

 

Before concluding, Vice Chair Wesson highly encouraged Dr. Robinson and Ms. Holley to 

consider attending the THRIVE Conference in March of this year as it is a good way to network 

with similar programs throughout the State. 

 

The Board thanked BBBC for their report. 
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Economic Development Report – Abrams project and review of Golden Leaf Foundation 

opportunity, by Economic Development Director, Steve Biggs 

 

 

Economic Development Director, Steve Biggs, introduced Kevin Wooten of Abrams Restaurants 

to provide a brief update on the newest location due to open soon in South Windsor. 

 

Mr. Wooten stated that the Windsor location will be the first store in their brand with this 

particular look and feel, and that it will “ring in change” for the rest of the stores around Eastern 

North Carolina.   

 

When asked about a possible opening date, Mr. Wooten stated that after several catering events 

out of state, a grand opening date would be announced for sometime in March or April 2018.  He 

stated that he did not want to rush an opening as they want the location to be as ready as possible 

to do well in the Windsor area. 

 

Additionally, Mr. Wooten discussed several items that needed to be completed at the new 

location including the parking lot, remaining interior details, and the completion of several job 

fairs to fully staff the restaurant before opening. 

 

The Board thanked Mr. Wooten for his report and for choosing Windsor to launch the “Abrams 

of the future.” 

 

Economic Development Director, Steve Biggs, returned to the podium to provide a brief update 

of a new opportunity received from the Golden Leaf Foundation.  The program is looking for 

grant application submissions under their current theme of “home grown leaders” focused on 

three potential criteria: Health, Education, and Agriculture.  Mr. Biggs indicated that Golden 

Leaf Foundation, Executive Director, Mr. Dan Gerlach emphasized that successful projects will 

be regional (multi-county).     

 

Mr. Biggs stated that there was approximately $11 million available with a $2 million maximum 

per county, and that project submissions were needed as soon as possible.   

 

It was the suggestion of Mr. Biggs for the Board to consider having him submit a project idea for 

teacher recruitment and retainment, and to hopefully inspire students today to become teachers in 

Bertie County after graduation.    
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Presentation of County Audit ended June 30, 2017 by Jeff Best, CPA 

 

For about 30 minutes, the Board briefly reviewed a draft audit submitted by Jeff Best of Jeff Best 

CPA, P.L.L.C.   

 

The Board also asked questions and discussed various elements of the audit. 

 

 

 

 

 

Review of upcoming projects by Jodey Sarey, President of the Bertie County Fire 

Association 

 

Jodey Sarey, newly elected President of the Bertie County Fire Association, was present to 

request time at the Board’s upcoming planning session to discuss various projects and needs of 

the fire departments all across the County.   

 

Mr. Sarey also reported that  between all 12 fire departments, there had been over 750 calls in 

2017 that range from fender benders to overturned tractor trailers.   

 

Lastly, the Commissioners were invited to attend the Bertie County Fire Association’s meeting at 

the Windsor Fire Department this Thursday, February 8th at 7:00 PM. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

Bertie Martin Regional Jail Board – recommendation of reappointment by BMRJ for 

Dianne Bazemore 

 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to reappoint Dianna Bazemore to the BMRJ Jail Board.  

Vice Chairman Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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CONSENT AGENDA 

 

 

The Consent Agenda was approved as follows: 

 

1.  Minutes – Regular Session 1-22-18, Closed Session 1-22-18, Joint Session 1-22-18 

2.  Fees Report – January 2018  

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve the minutes and Register of Deeds Fees 

Report.  Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

3.  CDBG/CADA – proposed work plan and affidavit of review 

Vice Chairman Wesson made a MOTION to approve the proposed work plan and affidavit of 

review.  Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

4.  Budget Amendment –   

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve Budget Amendment #18-07 .  Vice Chairman 

Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

The budget amendment and supporting documentation read as follows: 
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DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Review list of proposed policies for CDBG compliance by Chris Hilbert of Holland 

Consulting Planners 

a. Resolution approving Bertie County NC Disaster Recovery Act (NCDRA) 

Program guidelines and policies 

The Board briefly discussed this item with Chris Hilbert of Holland Consulting Planners. 

 

Vice Chairman Wesson made a MOTION to approve the resolution for the Bertie County 

NCDRA program guidelines and policies to be signed by Chair Bazemore.  Commissioner Trent 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

b. CDBG-DR – Review and approval of grant agreement; and funding approval 

The Board briefly discussed this item with Chris Hilbert of Holland Consulting Planners. 

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to approve the CDBG-DR grant agreement and funding 

approval as needed.  Commissioner White SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   
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Discuss approval of Memorandum of Understanding and financial profiles for SECU 

Teacher Housing Initiative 

 

Vice Chairman Wesson reported that no further changes were needed.  Commissioner Trent 

inquired if the Board would be able to further review other aspects of this item before it is 

approved for submittal. 

 

The Board concurred and an additional review of this item would be conducted at the Board’s 

upcoming planning session.  

 

 

 

 

Discuss planning session topics for February 12-13, 2018 @ Roanoke-Cashie River Center 

 

The Board reviewed a draft agenda for the planning session, and County Manager Sauer stated 

that more items could be added if needed.   

 

 

 

Review Business Personal Property Appeal – Mr. Ted Cherry 

 

Tax Administrator, Jodie Rhea, discussed an appeal by Mr. Ted Cherry regarding a personal 

property audit for business that Mr. Cherry claims is no longer in existence..   

 

Mr. Rhea stated that he had made several appointments to discuss this matter with Mr. Cherry, 

but Mr. Cherry was unable to attend the appointments. 

 

At this time, Mr. Rhea requested that the Board grant him an additional 30-days to work closely 

with Mr. Cherry to address his concerns about the business property taxes that are owed, and to 

adjust if needed.  Mr. Cherry, who was in attendance, agreed he could meet with the County’s 

representatives within the next thirty days. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to grant Mr. Cherry and Mr. Rhea an additional 30-days 

to attempt to resolve  the matter.  Vice Chairman Wesson SECONDED the motion.  The 

MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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Report of 2017 unpaid real property taxes and order to advertise 

 

The Board briefly reviewed the 2017 unpaid real property tax report. 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to approve the order to advertise 2017 tax liens for real 

property taxes.  Commissioner Lee SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COUNTY MANAGER’S REPORTS 

 

Mr. Sauer requested that the Board officially approve the resolution in opposition of the judicial 

redistricting.  Vice Chairman Wesson made a MOTION to the resolution as requested.  

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.  

 

The resolution reads as follows: 
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Mr. Sauer reported that the County had just received correspondence from the statewide OPIOID 

litigation case as well as a Golden Leaf Foundation Acknowledgment and Agreement. 

 

The OPIOID litigation item was deferred until the Board’s upcoming planning session.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COUNTY ATTORNEY’S REPORTS 

 

County Attorney Lloyd Smith reported that 9 counties had joinded the property tax appeal case 

for the solar farm property tax interpretation.  The legal fees and costs would now hopefully be 

reduced to approximately $2,000 per county. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Mr. James Pugh of Indian Woods reiterated his support for the Nursing Home/Adult Care CAC 

Board and encouraged the Board to be on the look out for any new potential members as 

members were desperately needed. 

 

 

 

 

 

COMMISSIONERS REPORTS 

 

 

 

Chair Bazemore 
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Chair Bazemore noted that she would be attending a NCACC Board of Directors meeting on 

Raleigh on Wednesday, February 7th.  Topics of this meeting will include OPIOID legislation as 

well as legislative goals for the upcoming Legislative Goals Conference in Washington, D.C. 

 

 

 

 

 

Commissioner Trent 

 

Commissioner Trent gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

Commissioner Lee 

 

Commissioner Lee forwarded along information she had received on a conference about the 

spotted lantern that was currently wreaking havoc in several states between Virginia and 

Pennsylvania.  The fly is in search of grapes, pitted fruit, and black walnut trees.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Commissioner White 

 

Commissioner White gave no remarks at this time. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Vice Chairman Wesson 



 

19 
 

 

Vice Chairman Wesson officially announced his candidacy for a seat in the N.C. House of 

Representatives.  Bertie County was recently made  a member of District 1, and Mr. Wesson 

stated that he was “in it to win it,” and that he looked forward to serving Bertie as well as all 

other counties in the district including Chowan, Camden, Perquimans, Washington, and Tyrell 

counties. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

CLOSED SESSION  

 

County Manager Sauer reminded the Board about a brief Closed Session under statute number 

N.C.G.S. § 143-318.11(a)(3).  Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session 

Commissioner Trent SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

 

OPEN SESSION 

 

Commissioner Trent made a MOTION to return to Open Session.  Vice Chairman Wesson 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   
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RECESS 

 

Chair Bazemore RECESSED the meeting until 9:00 AM, Monday, February 12th, at the 

Roanoke-Cashie River Center. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

______________________________ 

             Ernestine Bazemore, Chair 

 

 

 

 

_______________________________   

Sarah S. Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 


